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May 3, 2011
Board of Supervisors

1195 3rd Street, Room 310
Napa California 94559

Re: Request for $345,000 Loan Pursuant to Government Code 23010 or 24214.4
Dear Members of the Board of Supervisors:
The District has adhered to the renovation schedule in the 2007 Settlement, with the exception of the replacement of the water treatment plant.  The water treatment plant was not replaced as agreed because all bids received by the District for replacement of the water treatment plant exceeded the bond financing available and there was no other financing of that magnitude available from any source.  
However, the District applied for and received American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) funds in the amount of $2.25 million since the Water Treatment Plant was a “shovel ready” project.  The construction of the new Water Treatment Plant is in its final stages and is anticipated to come on-line within the next month or two.   The ARRA funding is in the form of a loan with no requirement to repay the loan. 
During the winter and spring of 2010, LBRID has experienced overflows which have been reported to the Regional Water Quality Control Board (Regional Board) as well as the failure of the earthen berm constructed to form one of the LBRID's ponds.  This resulted in the Regional Board issuing a Notice of Violation which included various reporting requirements, which District staff is complying with.  On March 24, 2011 Regional Board issued Administrative Civil Liability Order (ACLO) No. R5-2011-0538 to LBRID.  The ACLO resulted in additional fines in the amount of $8,300 to be paid in FY 10-11 as well as various reporting requirements.


During the winter and spring of 2011, LBRID again experienced controlled discharges due to the excessive rains and received a Notice of Violation from Regional Board despite the measures implemented from the previous loans.  While it is uncertain what actions the Regional Board may take, in the case of  LBRID substantial fines have been imposed, and it is likely that similar actions will be recommended by Regional Board staff for the District if improvements are not made to LBRID's wastewater facilities.
The existing loans, totaling $695,000, made to LBRID include the following: 

· On April 8, 2008, your Board was presented with a loan request from LBRID.  At that time, LBRID staff was concerned that there would not be enough funding available for the District to make it through the fiscal year.  In response the Board authorized a one-time-only loan of $100,000 with interest.  Subsequently, LBRID was able to balance its budget and a loan was therefore unnecessary. 

· On April 21, 2009, your Board approved an LBRID loan request in the amount of $95,000 in order for LBRID to avoid ending the fiscal year with a negative fund balance. This loan was conditioned, however, upon LBRID adopting a resolution of intent to increase water and sewer rates sufficient to cover future projected expenditures and LBRID would continue to pursue sale of LBRID's water operations to Cal Water.   The rate increase took effect on July 1, 2009. 

· On September 29, 2009, your Board approved a LBRID loan request in the amount of $500,000 in order for LBRID to make necessary improvements to its facilities and show its good faith efforts to the Regional Water Quality Control Board and hopefully avoid any future fines.

There has been a revenue shortfall of approximately $40,000 caused by a reduction in the number of customers in LBRID, and reduced water sales in general.  Expenses have exceeded the amount budgeted as a result of failing infrastructure and equipment, increases in electrical costs and County expenses that were not included in the FY 10-11 budget.  Those County expenses that were not budgeted are the engineering, accounting, Auditor’s Office, legal and County Executive Office expenses that are needed for the day-to-day operations of the district that have not been included in the current or prior year fiscal budgets.  In addition to the operating expenses, there is a pump that needs to be replaced in the amount of $25,000 at the wastewater treatment ponds immediately for which funds are not available.  The estimated budget shortfall in FY 10-11 is $345,000.

The preferred method of providing loan funds to the District is as follows: 

Government Code Section 25214.4.  Funds made available through loans pursuant to this statutory provision is essentially the same as the section 23010 process except (1) the 85% limitation does not apply and (2) the County may waive the requirement that the loan be repaid during the fiscal year in which the loan is made. In the event of such a waiver the loan must be repaid on the date determined by the County so long as that date is not more than 3 years from the time loan is made.  The statute also provides that a partial or total waiver of repayment is a “last resort” possibility.

The District respectfully requests that the Board of Supervisors approve the District’s request for a loan of $345,000 pursuant to Government Code Section 25214.4. The District is making this recommendation since this approach will enable the District to avoid being required to repay the funds for three years at which point hopefully the economy and housing market will have improved and as a result the District will be in better financial shape and be able to repay the loans.
We appreciate the Board of Supervisor’s willingness to help the District work through these difficult problems it is currently facing.
Very truly yours,

Bill Dodd, Chairman
Lake Berryessa Resort Improvement District
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